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JOHN F. GREDEN

Interviewed by Thomas A. Ban

San Juan, Puerto Rico, December 2, 2004

TB: This is an interview with Dr. John Greden( for the Archives of the American College of Neuropsychopharmacology. We are at the annual meeting of the College. It is December 2, 2002. I’m Thomas Ban. Could we begin with were you were born, your background and how you decided to go into medicine?

JG: I’m John Greden and I’m honored to join the distinguished company of people interviewed for the historical archives.  I was born in Rolling Stone, Minnesota.  Jokingly, people give me a hard time about the fact that Rolling Stone was a very small town; when I grew up it had a population of 395 associates and me. I wasn’t aware I might be going to medical school but it was probably by mother’s influence. She was a registered nurse in a small community with no doctor; she was the person people called for medical advice so I was exposed to this while growing up.  Nevertheless, when I started college, I had plans to do something else because I was not even in a pre-medical curriculum. It was in my freshman year I decided to switch to medical school and that was one of the best decisions I ever made. Whenever anybody asked, “What are you going to do,” I replied, “I’m either going to be a psychiatrist or a surgeon”.  This was in the early 1960s, and, when I would say that people would reply, “Oh, be a surgeon.” I was aware there was stigma associated with psychiatry. I got my undergraduate degree from the University of Minnesota and after I entered medical school I found myself asking what I would like to do. Probably the most enjoyable course I had in my first year was neuroanatomy. After my first year with an NIMH fellowship I spent my summer vacation on a project interviewing depressed women and published on that project with my mentor. After I finished medical school I did an internship at UCLA’s Harbor General Hospital, in Los Angeles, California.  It was one year after the Watts riots. At that time my intention was to become a pediatrician.  But, during the year at Harbor General, I found myself spending most of my free time reading about psychiatry. And, about two-thirds the way through the year decided to switch from a pediatric residency to psychiatry.  Again, that was one of the best decisions that I have ever made. Along the way I had married, Renee; we knew each other from our small community and intermittently dated since high school. So, I already had two small children by the time I had finished internship.  There was turmoil because of Vietnam and I was in the last group of physicians subject to the draft under the Berry Plan. After one year of residency in psychiatry at the University of Minnesota, I was called to active duty, posted to Fort Sam Houston in Texas for basic training.  From there, I ended up assigned to Fort Lee, Virginia where I was what the army called a partially trained psychiatrist, looking after thirty thousand soldiers with another physician who had just completed psychiatric residency.  It was great exposure to psychiatric problems and a wonderful opportunity to learn. We had to handle everything and were perceived as experts. To do the job we had to read a lot and learn fast. Those were the years when the epidemic of drug abuse hit society at large and the military specifically.  President Nixon considered it the number one public enemy, and, declared “war on drugs.” I ended up evaluating on the scope of the problem at Fort Lee and published my findings in the Archives of General Psychiatry. As time passed I was becoming more and more interested in psychopharmacology. 
TB: You mentioned you had one year of residency in Psychiatry at the University of Minnesota. Was Bert Schiele chairman of the department?

JG: The chair was Don Hastings. But Bert, a pioneer in psychopharmacology, was one of my mentors. Faruk Abuzzahab also taught us psychopharmacology. I did not think at the time that was the type of psychiatrist I would like to be; I was interested in a number disciplines and in integrating knowledge from them. I tend to call myself an integrator. I love neuroscience and I love to translate findings from neuroscience into clinical use.  I also love the idea of moving forward; whatever project I do I like to move forward with it. 
TB: Where did you do your other years of residency and what did you do afterwards.

JG: I finished my residency at Walter Reed. After my residency I was asked to stay on as associate director of research. But I also had an offer from the University of Michigan and I chose to accept that appointment. I was still young and chose a colleague, Barney Carroll, who was the individual probably closest to what I wanted to do, as my mentor. Suddenly, I found myself learning more about neuroendocrinology and spent much of the next ten years trying to blend together my interest in the longitudinal course of depression in a Kraepelinian model, with my interest in psychopharmacology and neuroendocrinology.We used the dexamethasone suppression test, DST, and I began to monitor what happens in the longitudinal course of depression with the hypothalamic-pituitary-adrenal axis. In collaboration with Barney Carroll, Michael Feinberg, Phinasas Isk, Roger Haskett, Ira Ball and others, it was intriguing to find variables such as relapse, suicide, and others, were related to HPA dysregulation.

TB: Could you tell us about the DST?

JG: The DST was based on finding that administration of a small, 1 mg or 2 mg dose of dexamethasone at night in normals shuts off hypothalamic-pituitary-adrenal secretion, as measured by suppression of the morning rise in plasma cortisol level; but 30% to 80% of depressed patients do not suppress this morning increase. The finding that cortisol “escapes” suppression is an indicator of the dysregulation of the hypothalamic-pituitary-adrenal axis in depression. People initially developed the wrong idea that DST might be just another useless laboratory test. Later it was recognized that the DST reflects what is going on in the brain of depressed patients. The hope that the DST might be the first laboratory test in psychiatry for deciding whether a depressive illness requires medication created a great deal of excitement in the Unites States.

TB: Did you participate in the development of the DST?  

JG: I cannot take credit for that, but I was the first to use it in a longitudinal study.

TB: Didn’t Barney Carroll start work with DST while still in Australia?

JG: It was Barney who started it in Australia. From Australia Barney went to Philadelphia before he was recruited to the University of Michigan, a little bit before I arrived. With the approval of Al Silverman, the chair of the department, Barney and I converted 12 beds from a 24 bed inpatient service, into a clinical research unit for affective disorders. We called it the CSU, the Clinical Studies Unit for Affective Disorders and also organized an outpatient clinic to follow patients who participated in protocols in the CSU.  For ten years it was like running a GCRC in Psychiatry. It was very productive and probably the most rewarding time in my life.  In about 1983 or 1984, Dr. Carroll left, and, there was a short time when we had turmoil in the department. I had taken a sabbatical, published several papers and was promoted to Professor. I was still a young professor when people started asking me to become chairman of the department. I said, “no,” several times; I felt I already had the best job in the country, running the clinical studies unit. But the department started to fall apart and, in 1985, I was asked by the Dean to take over as acting chair. After struggling for several months I decided to accept. Otherwise I might have ended up leaving Ann Arbor because of turmoil in the department. By then we had three children and I loved Ann Arbor and the university.  That was long time ago.  I have been chairman for about eighteen years. In my early years I set out to build a network for translational research. It was hard to pull things together and more and more I had to leave my specific laboratory responsibilities to pay attention to how to train a new generation of psychiatrists. I began to focus on trying to recruit young scholars and start people in research careers.

TB: What happened to your laboratory after you delegated some of your laboratory responsibilities?

JG: The laboratory has remained operational. It is in our Mental Health Research Institute, MHRI. The people we recruited were Huda Akil, a past president of this College and current president of the Society of Neurosciences, and, Stan Watson, an internationally recognized neuroscientist. Elizabeth Young, a fellow of this college, is a product of our laboratory training. We all worked together but I was the engine of recruitment in those early years. Operations in the MHRI have continued, but shifted from the traditional search for a laboratory test to molecular genetics, neuroimaging, and the study of proteomic mechanisms. Stan, Huda, Elizabeth and a number of people who grew up in our department have remained. So the lab is very operational and has continued to be extremely productive in working on the basic science-clinical interface. 

TB: One of the former chairmen of your department, Al Silverman, was involved in research in psychophysiology. I remember him from the late 1950s or early 1960s. What happened to his laboratory?

JG:  Al ran his lab, even as Chair, and I ended up inheriting part of the space when I received an NIMH grant to study Psychomotor Regulation and Affective Disorders. I looked at facial electromyography and reactivated interest in the Omega Sign, a corrugator muscle activity seen in sadness. Now this research is done with fMRI, a far more sophisticated technique than EMG. I was also measuring speech periodicity by voice recordings and monitoring motility. The technologies were all rather primitive but we have come a long way since. But I inherited Dr. Silverman’s lab space and used it for about five years. Right now there is a great deal of emphasis in our department on sleep research. But the focus of activities, after Dr. Silverman’s retirement, shifted from psychophysiology to stress and the neuroendocrine system, molecular psychopharmacology, and neuroimaging.  Now I’m reflecting on it for the first time it is an intriguing and exciting story.  I didn’t come prepared to go over this and find myself looking back and realizing there have been some very good things that emerged.

TB: You dedicated a considerable amount of your time as chairman to the development of research. Weren’t you the chairman also of the faculty group practice at the University?

JG: In 1996 the sixteen clinical departments of the University of Michigan decided to form a faculty group practice. For whatever reason, I was elected the first Chair. When my elected term ended I could have probably gone off to be a dean. I said, jokingly, to my wife Renee, “I wonder what I want to do when I grow up?” I should have been grown up by then but apparently I was still searching for what I wanted to do. I also had an opportunity to shift from academia to the pharmaceutical industry. Rather than become a dean or take a position with industry, I decided to take a sabbatical, and asked Dr. Schatzberg, another past president of this College and a very close friend, whether I could spend it in his department at Stanford. My idea was to pursue a different dream and, while on sabbatical, conceptualize a depression center. In February 1999, after I returned from sabbatical, I made a proposal to our school of administration to establish a comprehensive depression center. I envisaged a center that would incorporate inputs from many disciplines, not just from psychiatry. I thought we needed input from basic science, cognitive neuroscience, the social sciences, and expertise in epidemiology. By being there for all of those years, I knew a lot of research was going on in the different departments of our University. My idea was to bring all that expertise together. The idea might have been rather bold, but in December 2001, we got approval to establish the center, and, in 2002, we also got approval for the construction of a new thirty-eight million dollar facility to house it. It will have fifty-eight thousand square feet, half for research. The Center has the largest representation from psychiatry and medicine but also includes family medicine, obstetrics and gynecology, emergency medicine, geriatrics, cardiovascular medicine, and a cancer center. In all these areas there are experts very interested in research on depression. The Center has input from the school of public health, social work, pharmacy, nursing, psychology and biostatistics. By bringing all this expertise together, it serves as a research engine that produces a great deal of excitement.  Last January, I spent my entire month preparing a proposal to NIH, requesting support to help build the research laboratories. It made it possible for us to expand our new facility beyond what I just described. The fun part for me will be in constructing a new version of the clinical studies unit I had with Dr. Carroll twenty-five years ago, a model for the next generation.  I’m very excited about what we can do. I believe we have laid a foundation in our field for future translational research by having an Institute that can move forward treatment, regardless whether it’s with CRF antagonists, genetic therapies, or antagonizing neurotrophines. So, for the past five years, my challenge has been to wear this new hat.

TB:  Over and above of all your other activities you have been involved in mentoring several people.

JG: I have in the past fifteen years served as a mentor for about 14 Career Development Awardees.

TB: Could you name some of them?

JG: Well, some of the names I’ve already mentioned. I have been involved with Elizabeth Young’s training, once our research fellow. Some of the others include Israel Liberzon, Bridget Tinden, and Helen Kales. There were also people whose primary mentors were Stan Watson, Huda Akil who I was mentoring in collaboration. We have an outstanding young scholar named Heather Flynn, interested to look at women who refuse to take medications because they are pregnant, and I decided to help mentor her.

TB: You have been very successful with your research teams.

JG: When I look back I have a longing that it would have been nice to pursue more research of my own. But currently you need teams to make progress because of the vast array of knowledge required to pursue the work. It is necessary to bring people with different expertise together and that represents a challenge. You end up struggling to manage the teams and need administrative and interpersonal skills to keep people on the same page. 

TB: You have also been active in the ACNP.
JG: I have been on the council now for several years and before that I was serving on the advocacy and the publications committee. I was also asked by the council to be a senior administrative editor and help to revise and restructure the college’s publications. I was involved in the selection of the right people as editors for The Fifth Generation of Progress. We brought in Ken Davis, Dennis Charney, Joe Coyle and Charlie Nemeroff to edit the book and Jim Edward Woodruff in doing the scientific web site of the ACNP Journal.  I ended up having Bob Lenox in the role of journal editor. Now Charlie Nemeroff is doing it.

TB: When did you become a member of the ACNP?

JG: It was sometime in the 1970's.  I became a Fellow about a decade ago.
TB: Would you like to comment on the annual meetings?

JG: The annual ACNP meetings have always been highlights for me. I remember when the teaching days started. The college has much to be proud of when it looks back on its’ past and membership.

TB: Let me switch to another topic. You have been wearing many hats successfully. How much of your time are you spending in clinical practice, seeing patients?

JG: I have continued to try to stay active clinically.  For twenty-five years I’ve had funding as a PI or Co-PI, and, I’ve tried to have my clinical activity stay relevant to my ongoing clinical research grants. I have averaged about five to six hours of patient contact a week. In recent years I see mostly VIP’s. I am asked to do evaluations of people within our university or community.  Some of these people I treat and follow subsequently. If I would not do that I would lose the fine edge of my clinical skills. Five to six hours a week is probably not enough but I’ve tried to stay involved in clinical practice. As chairman of the department of psychiatry I’m responsible also for the MHRI. I have terrific leaders at the Institute. Stan Watson and Huda Akil as co-directors take care of the day-to-day activities. I am also the founder and executive director of the Michigan Depression Center I mentioned, and I guess it is taking about half my time.  You made a nice compliment when you said “I’m wearing a number of hats and I seem to be doing them successfully.”  I hadn’t thought about it that way, because sometimes I worry I’m not doing any of them well. Still, there is one more activity I should add to the different activities we already talked about. I’ve become a bit of a “philanthrophy development officer,” as I call it.  To make sure the depression center is a success, I set a goal to raise fifty million dollars to help in its’ operations. At the time I set this goal, some of my colleagues at the University scoffed.  But we have now been moving towards our target for about a year and a half and have raised about 19 1/2 million dollars already. So we are well on course. Many colleagues doubted people were going to donate for research in depression but, in actuality, many people are quite willing to do so. It’s been very rewarding to see our region so responsive.

TB: You have been certainly very successful. Are you currently involved actively in any of the research projects at the Depression Center or the MHRI?

JG: I have continued to stay active and participate in our research.  I’m the Co-PI on a grant we just submitted on the prevention of suicide that is focused on depression and alcohol use, the highest risk for suicide in our society.  We have chosen to develop some programs as part of the depression center that looks at depression in college students and, I’m part of that project also.  I have continued to play a role in the Star D project, although, the protocol in that project is followed by others.

TB: Do you have any special research interest these days?

JG: I’ve developed an interest in depression and pain, and especially in why is it that the SSRI’s don’t seem to work in patients with physical symptoms and pain; whereas the old tricyclic antidepressants do. We might need to develop other strategies for these conditions, possibly using SNRIs. Many depressed patients are seen by primary care physicians. I believe that we must detect depression earlier, intervene earlier and more effectively to prevent its progression. That is a long-term interest of mine. To achieve this goal we moved many of our people into family medicine, the cancer center, the cardiovascular center, the emergency room and we are trying to work with people in those centers side by side, in a collaborative model, sharing expertise. Our colleagues at the University of Michigan have been wonderful.  They love it.  We have already learned people with depression who show up in family medicine and in the cancer center have a whole different array of symptoms than those who end up in psychiatric facilities.

TB: You mentioned that one of your current interests is in depression and pain.

JG: The pain story is like the other stories in depression. What you discover is that it’s an orchestra and if something goes wrong you don’t get good music. In addition to the endorphins and neurotrophins, traditional neurotransmitters, like norepinephrine and serotonin, play a role in sensitivity to pain. Among the pharmacological treatments, trazodone was considered to be especially useful but many of the old tricyclic antidepressants, like imipramine, amitriptyline and nortriptyline also have an effect on chronic pain associated with depression. When we moved into the era of the SSRI’s, seeking for more selectivity, we tossed out anticholinergic side effects, and by doing that we have lost an effect that is relevant to depression. We’ve made great progress in the treatment of depression during the past decades, but we still have about thirty percent of the depressed population who don’t respond at all, and, probably, another thirty to forty percent, who respond only partially. From the total population only thirty to forty percent achieve remission. The group of non-responders or partial responders probably consists of individuals with an alteration in a circuit other than those targeted by selective re-uptake blockers. These are people with lots of physical symptoms, who have pain and are chronically ill. Our challenge is to move into a new era in which we pay more attention to getting people better and keeping them well than to having more and more selective drugs with fewer and fewer side effects. We need to focus on depression associated with physical symptoms. I doubt it, but it’s not impossible we need to go back to the tricyclic antidepressants and trazodone. For this population the right medication might be dual or triple reuptake inhibitors or an entirely different group of drugs.

TB: You mentioned that we might have lost something by trying to eliminate the anticholinergic effects of antidepressants. Could you say something about the possible role of the cholinergic system in depression and antidepressant effects?

JG: I became interested in the cholinergic system while working with Dr. Carroll, because of its’ apparent role in pushing the HPA axis, probably by being involved in the release of CRH. At one point in time we were trying to address this by looking at the effects of physostigmine infusions. We became interested in what happens to people when they suddenly discontinue their tricyclic antidepressants, and we were first to describe what we called a “cholinergic supersensitivity pattern” that consists of nausea, nightmares, sleep disturbances and recurrence of depressive symptoms. We also discovered re-instituting the antidepressant with anticholinergic effects would suddenly alleviate the syndrome. I wasn’t surprised when I learned there is also a withdrawal syndrome to SSRIs that is different from the withdrawal syndrome with tricyclic antidepressants. I was, frankly, a strong supporter of the SSRI’s when they were introduced because I saw many people with blurred vision and dry mouth on the old drugs. I had to get people to suck grapes or other things to keep them on their medications. But now it’s clear to me that if we pursue developing more and more selective drugs we block scientific development.  To move forward we probably need to pick up some combinations and I hope our colleagues in industry will help us do that.

TB: Are you involved in research with any of the newer drugs?

JG: We are involved with some in our depression center. I’m very much interested in the SNRI story and following closely the research with duloxitine, milnacipran, and venlafaxine. Not long ago I completed the chapter on duloxatine and milnacipran for a psychopharmacology textbook edited by Drs. Schatzberg and Nemeroff. The molecular structure of these drugs and their mechanism of action is currently in the focus of my interest, as I said, I am more of an integrator. With the exception of longitudinal monitoring of depression and trying to work out ways to get depressed patients better and keep them well, I never stayed with any research project over an extended period. My latest area of interest is in minimally invasive brain stimulation strategies regardless whether it is with repeated transcranial magnetic stimulation, rTMS, vagal nerve stimulation, VNS, or deep brain stimulation. We have started to move into this area of research. I doubt we will have one magic silver bullet that will hit all depressions because I think we have different pathophysiologies.

TB: We have only a few more minutes left and I’m wondering whether you could say something about your publications?

JG:  My first publication that attracted attention was related to caffeine. I could have chosen to pursue that as an entire field, and it would have been fun. If you coin a syndrome like caffeinism as I did, you can be proud. I was member of the team in a series of publications on neuroendocrine strategies, but the paper I’m proudest of is the one on Serial Neuroendocrine Monitoring, Normalization of the DST, a Laboratory Indicator of Improvement, published in Biological Psychiatry. Most people who read it get the point I was trying to make, namely that the DST reflects what’s happening in the brain, and it’s not just clinical features and phenomenology one should pay attention to. To address the phenomenological and genetic heterogeneity of depressive illness as related to treatment response we would need to deal with the heterogeneity of transporters. My 5-HT transporter polymorphism may be totally different than yours and if we’re both given the same drug what are the odds both of us will respond in the same way. It’s the same with the norepinephrine transporter, the dopamine transporter, and with a number of other polymorphisms. That’ll be a new exciting era to work in.  I hope I will be part of that and make some contribution to it. So far, much of the excitement about the gains we’ve made in understanding depressive illness has been accompanied by frustration. I don’t think we’re targeting brand new treatments in the right way and that represents a challenge.

TB: So you would like to see novel ways for targeting brand new treatments and using genetic technology for prediction of responsiveness to them.

JG: Very much so.

TB: Anything else you would like to see to happen?

JG: One of my dreams, a comprehensive depression center, has already become a reality.  It was also my privilege to testify before the White House Freedom Commission about the state of affairs of our mental health delivery system; I basically said “Depression must be a key part of this”.  According to the World Health Organization depressive illnesses is the leading cause of disability in the world, and if we are not making progress in the number one disease among the one hundred most important diseases, we need a different strategy. This was partially why I pushed for the establishment of our depression center and advocated we should develop a national network of depression centers. That’s my current passion. Unless we bring clinical expertise, basic science expertise and social sciences into the field we’re not going to make the difference we seek. All we know now is, if someone has a depressive illness with a constellation of symptoms, we give an antidepressant and, if it does not work after eight weeks, we try another one. I believe science should enable us to be more specific.

TB: If the integration of different disciplines is done properly?

JG: The integration of contributions from different disciplines is the challenge; to bring things together optimally.

TB: On this note, we conclude this interview with Dr Greden, Thank you for sharing this information with us. 

JG: Thank you. I remember when this oral history project started I thought it was for senior people. So, when I was contacted to participate, I thought, does that mean I’m there?
( John F. Greden was born in Rolling Stone, Minnesota in 1942.





